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At last!  On Tuesday 24th September months of planning came to fruition as the Balkan 
contingent of ‘Sailing to Barcelona’ gathered in the ancient Montenegrin port of Kotor.  The quay is 
packed with families (including babes in arms), relatives and friends of the crew, here to wave 
goodbye (3 weeks is a long time) together with what looks like the cream of the Montenegrin armed 
forces, in their ceremonial white military suits. On deck, a ceremonial launch opened by the Mayor of 
Kotor, with some formal speechifying, from the Montenegrin Minister of Defence (a crucial player, for 
the Jadran is a training ship, but a ship of the fleet of the Montenegrin navy nevertheless), and from 
the Minister of Tourism and Environment, (a curious combination but perhaps appropriate in 
Montenegrin circumstance), each giving their good wishes for the voyage.  A military band plays as 
the last ropes are cast, and the 75-year old sailing vessel Jadran – once the pride of the Yugoslav 
navy (the pre-War Kingdom and the post-war Socialist Republic), finally sets off.   

The enterprise had started small.  A coffee bar conversation in Belgrade, between staff in the 
IUCN South-East Regional Office, and the Serbian Institute of Nature Conservation (with which it is 
happily co-located) had led, first, to the possibility, of ‘borrowing’ a boat (presently moored in Trogir, up 
the coast in Croatia).belonging to one of the Institute’s staff.  But at only 4 metres long and with an 
outboard motor of some antiquity, it was unlikely to last the distance.  Besides, he would have to ask 
his mother, and who knows what she would say?  Or perhaps they could hire a boat from Barcelona or 
a nearby port for the occasion.  But this would be ‘šminka’ – a petty and inadequate gesture for such 



see how we could take our activity to a new level, so seminars on board (in the ship’s hold, not the 
easiest place for presentations and discussion) have been a regular feature of the voyage.   

Some interesting comparisons have emerged, between philosophical as well as institutional 
approaches to conservation.  For example, on the institutional level, all the former Yugoslav republics 
have semi-independent State Institutes for nature conservation charged with species protection, 
research and monitoring, and the designation of protected areas (though Serbia traces its Institute 
back to 1948, Croatia dates hers only to 2002).  But in Bulgaria, the ‘competent authority’ is the 
Ministry of Environment, with research contracted to university departments and specialist research 
institutes – all within the Academy of Sciences.  The consequence is a science-driven emphasis on 
‘basic’ ecological research, with the danger of an ‘implementation deficit’ with conservation 


